

## TIME TO DECIDE

Learning from international approaches to newborn screening decision-making

## **About Genetic Alliance UK**

Genetic Alliance UK is an alliance of over 200 charities and support groups working together to improve the lives of people in the UK with lifelong and complex genetic, rare and undiagnosed conditions.

We advocate for fast and accurate diagnosis, good quality care and access to the best treatments. We actively support progress in research and engage with decision makers and the public about the challenges faced by our community. We run two long standing projects:



**Rare Disease UK:** A campaign focused on making sure the UK Rare Diseases Framework is as successful as possible, and to ensure that people and families living with rare conditions have access to a final diagnosis, coordinated care and specialist care and treatment.



**SWAN UK:** The only dedicated support network in the UK for families affected by a syndrome without a name – a genetic condition so rare it often remains undiagnosed.

#### Contributors

The role of the following country and regional experts in newborn screening has been invaluable in supporting delivery of this report. We are deeply appreciative of this voluntary support and would like to thank the following for their time.

#### **Project advisors:**

- Gulcin Gumus, EURORDIS Newborn Screening Working Group
- Silvia Lombardo, UK National Screening Committee (UK NSC) Evidence Team and secretariat
- David Bick, Genomics England
- Pat Roberts, The UK Newborn Screening Collaborative
- Martina Cornel, the Program Committee for Neonatal Heelprick Screening (the Netherlands)
- Simona Bellagambi, The Italian Federation of Rare Diseases (UNIAMO)

#### **Funding statement**

#### We would also like to thank the members of:

- Rare Disease UK's Patient Empowerment Group
- The UK Newborn Screening Collaborative
- EURORDIS Newborn Screening Working Group
- The International Consortium on Newborn Sequencing (ICoNS)

This report was funded by The Robert Luff Charitable Trust and delivered by Genetic Alliance UK's Policy and Research teams. Other work related to newborn screening that informed this report is funded in line with **Genetic Alliance UK's** working with the life sciences industry policy. Funders were not involved in the development of the report.

This report is the intellectual property of Genetic Alliance UK. Please reference this report as *Time to decide: Learning from international approaches to newborn screening decision-making*, Genetic Alliance UK (2025). Published: July 2025 Author: Dani Bancroft, Genetic Alliance UK with support of the Research and Policy teams Design: Francesca Romano, beyondthesurfacestudio.com

## Contents

4	Foreword
6	Executive summary
7	Background
11	Learning from decision-making processes in other countries
12	Evidence: Address constraints on reviewing rare conditions
15	Partnership: Leverage the expertise of the rare community
18	Transparency: Ensure clarity in decision-making
22	Efficiency: Adopt an agile decision-making process
25	Innovation: Embed newborn screening into health systems
28	Summary of learnings
29	Appendices

**32** References

#### Our involvement in newborn screening initiatives

Genetic Alliance UK's Chief Executive is a member of the UK National Screening Committee's Blood Spot Task Group (BSTG) and is on the Partnership Board for an in-service evaluation (ISE) for spinal muscular atrophy. Genetic Alliance UK received funding from Genomics England for its input on the development of the Generation Study and is part of the research consortium delivering the independent evaluation. Genetic Alliance UK is a member of the UK Newborn Screening Collaborative. Internationally, our team are also members of the EURORDIS-Rare Diseases Europe Newborn Screening Working Group, the Patient Advisory Board and the Newborn Screening Forum for the EU project Screen4Care, the International Consortium on Newborn Sequencing (ICoNS) and the International Society for Neonatal Screening (ISNS).

## Foreword

Newborn screening saves lives and improves outcomes for babies with rare conditions. For the nine conditions currently screened for using the heel prick test in the UK, the programme has transformed how we deliver care, support families, and facilitate research and innovation. This life-changing potential is why newborn screening remains a top priority for people living with genetic, rare and undiagnosed conditions.

In 2019, Genetic Alliance UK published *Fixing the present, building for the future*, delivering two key messages from our community: that the UK screened for fewer conditions than most European nations, and that it was uniquely placed, as a global leader in genomics, to consider the future of genomic newborn screening. The launch of Genomics England's Generation Study was an encouraging response to that future-facing call. While we do not prejudge the outcomes of the study, its ambition – screening for over 200 conditions – is a cause for optimism.

Since then, we have welcomed the UK Government's recent commitment to offer whole genome sequencing to all newborns by 2035. This bold ambition has the potential to transform early diagnosis and treatment for thousands of children. However, critical questions remain unanswered: which conditions will be screened for, how will they be selected and what role will conventional screening continue to play?

The UK still lags behind most comparable nations in terms of conventional screening. The six years since our report have seen no increase in the number of conditions screened for in the UK. A recommendation to add one additional condition was made in 2022 by the UK National Screening Committee, but implementation is incomplete. In contrast, EU countries recommend screening for an average of 19 conditions (mean 18.6, median 21), and at least 19 of them screen for more conditions than the UK. Australia, Canada, New Zealand, the US and Ukraine also recommend screening for more conditions than the UK.

Of course, no two health systems are identical. But there is a growing international consensus that newborn screening – even without genome sequencing – can and should be used to detect more rare conditions. Before the UK can lead, we must catch up. The lack of progress to date suggests that our decision-making processes may not be fit to deliver the Government's vision for transformational change. In the UK, a rare condition affects fewer than





are living with a rare condition

If we are to meet the 2035 goal, we need to start building the path now. This report explores how other countries have expanded their newborn screening programmes, and what we can learn from them. To all our genetic, rare and undiagnosed communities who have been refused screening programmes that are offered elsewhere in the world, ten years will be a long time to wait. This report sets out pragmatic opportunities to bridge that gap.

We hope this marks a turning point. It's time for the UK to match its ambitions in rare disease leadership with a clear pathway to faster, smarter decisions in newborn screening, bringing life-changing benefits to more families, sooner.

#### Nick Meade, Chief Executive, Genetic Alliance UK



will be affected by a rare condition during their lifetime

## **Executive summary**

巴

## 1 **Evidence**

Address constraints on reviewing rare conditions

Use a pragmatic evidence threshold when natural history data is limited.

Avoid duplicating realworld evidence from other countries.

Establish distinct review pathways for different categories of condition.

Drive progress by closing evidence gaps between formal reviews.

Commit to a shorter review cycle where the need is urgent.

## 2 Partnership

Leverage the expertise of the rare community

Remove barriers to stakeholder participation.

Embed representation of people with rare conditions in all decision-making processes.

Partner with patient organisations to support timely implementation.

## 留 3 **Transparency**

**Ensure clarity in** decision-making

Adopt an objective scoring framework to strengthen trust in review outcomes.

Publish materials to clarify how screening decisions were made.

Provide regular updates on the status of reviews and initiatives to manage expectations.

Improve accessibility by co-producing materials with patient organisations.

## 4 Efficiency

process

Adopt an agile decision-making

Take a proactive, opportunitybased approach to nominating conditions.

Decouple reviews of clinical evidence from decisions on implementation.

Prepare for new technologies expected to transform screening programmes.

Ensure consistent, equitable access to newborn screening.

Case studies are spread across the report and cover a range of learnings.



This report was prepared in parallel to the NHS 10-Year Plan for England and written prior to its publication.



Please see page 31 for a glossary of acronyms and abbreviations used in this report.

# Why is detecting and diagnosing rare conditions early important?

**For children with rare conditions, delays to diagnosis can result in severe disability or even death**. Rare and genetic diseases ('rare conditions'), disproportionately affect children.<sup>1</sup> Some children can benefit from treatments or interventions, including preventive measures, that are most effective when given before symptoms emerge – and in some cases, before irreversible harm occurs.<sup>2-45</sup> A lengthy 'diagnostic odyssey' for rare conditions is widely known to reduce quality of life for these children and their families.<sup>5-7</sup>

There are several routes to detect genetic and rare conditions earlier, including during pregnancy (prenatal screening) and newborn screening. Screening is a tool to help identify people who are at higher risk of developing a condition before signs or symptoms show.<sup>8</sup> If a person's screening result is positive, they may be referred for further tests before a diagnosis is made. Newborn screening has been a cornerstone of early detection since the 1960s and every baby born in the UK is offered newborn blood spot screening. Also known as the heel prick or Guthrie test, it involves taking a single blood sample to biochemically test for nine rare but serious health conditions in the NHS Newborn Blood Spot Screening Programme.<sup>9</sup> For two of these conditions, genetic tests are carried out as a 'second-tier' confirmatory step before parents are contacted for follow-up.

People living with rare conditions experience a significant health burden. Recent survey data shows 8 in 10 people in the UK with rare conditions have a disability, and most live with more than one.<sup>10</sup> Over half the people surveyed also report experiencing discrimination when accessing essential services. Since 95% of rare conditions currently have no cure, screening programmes can raise awareness and better inform the allocation of health services, thus offering people living with rare conditions a vital first step towards a more equitable means to 'live well'.11 While most babies screened will not be affected by rare conditions, early detection could dramatically improve health outcomes for those that are.

## The NHS currently screens newborns for 9 rare conditions:

- cystic fibrosis
- sickle cell disease (SCD)
- congenital hypothyroidism
- phenylketonuria (PKU)
- medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (MCADD)
- maple syrup urine disease (MSUD)
- isovaleric acidaemia (IVA)
- glutaric aciduria type 1 (GA1)
- homocystinuria (HCU)

#### Why is the concept of actionability so important to the rare community?

*Treatable* conditions are those with available clinical interventions that may address symptoms or prevent irreversible harm. *Actionable* goes further: even without a clinical intervention, early diagnosis can improve outcomes by avoiding children needing to undergo a lengthy diagnostic investigation, enabling parents to access support earlier and make informed decisions on their child's care and any future pregnancies.<sup>12-14</sup> An example of a clear non-treatment action is teaching parents and carers how to hold their baby to avoid bone breaks.<sup>15</sup> The majority of the genetic and rare community\* is in favour of recognising that some rare conditions are 'actionable' to ensure the wider benefits of screening are also given consideration by decision-makers.<sup>7</sup>

\*For brevity throughout this report, 'rare community' refers to the genetic and rare community.

# Who makes decisions on which rare conditions the UK screens for?

The UK National Screening Committee (UK NSC) is a four nations group that makes decisions on whether to recommend newborn screening for a rare condition. The UK NSC is an advisory body appointed by the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) that reports to ministers. The UK NSC workplan is developed in agreement with the Chief Medical Officers of all four nations and is supported by a secretariat housed within the DHSC. Recommendations for newborn screening are informed by the UK NSC's Fetal, Maternal and Child Health (FMCH) reference group, which reviews conditions that are nominated for inclusion against 20 set criteria for screening programmes.<sup>16-18</sup>

In Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland, the UK NSC's recommendations are adopted through devolved decision-making structures tailored to each nation's healthcare system.<sup>18</sup> However, since the process at the devolved level is essentially paused until a positive recommendation from the UK NSC is made (a 'stage-gated' process), it results in a situation where the UK NSC is the de facto decision-maker for newborn screening in the UK.

1	A positive recomm	endation is made by	the UK NSC		
		England	Wales	Scotland	Northern Ireland
2	Proposes evidence review	N/A (UK NSC before stage 1)	Welsh Screening Committee (WSC)	Scotland NSC or the National Screening Oversight Board	Public Health Agency Northern Ireland (PHA NI) (or advisory committee)
3	Reviews evidence	N/A (UK NSC before stage 1)	Public Health Wales	Public Health Scotland (may commission another group)	PHA NI
4	Recommends to implement	NHS England (NHSE) Board or DHSC	WSC	Scotland NSC or Health Improvement Scotland	PHA NI
5	Approves implementation	Secretary of State for Health and Social Care (England)	Welsh Government Minister	Scottish Government Minister	Northern Ireland Executive Minister
6 Delivers implementation		NHSE Screening Division & Regional Teams	Public Health Wales (if designated lead)	NHS Scotland and Public Health Scotland	PHA NI
7 Delivers evaluation		NHSE or DHSC	WSC (performance review) and PHW reports to WSC	Scotland NSC or Public Health Scotland	PHA NI reports to Northern Ireland SC
Number of laboratories		<b>13</b> (regional)	1 (Cardiff)	1 (Glasgow)	1 (Belfast)
	recent additions anel implemented*	January 2015	January 2015	March 2017	March 2020

#### How the UK makes decisions on newborn screening (a stage-gated process)

\* A group of four rare conditions (MSUD, IVA, GA1 and HCU) were recommended by the UK NSC in May 2014, although when each nation began to screen for them varied.<sup>19-21</sup> From 2026, it is understood some of these stages may change.

# Why focus on decision-making for newborn screening in this report?

The UK is at a pivotal moment in deciding how to modernise its approach to newborn screening. In 2019, Genetic Alliance UK published a report to describe the views of its members on how to improve the timeliness of new additions to the UK's NHS Newborn Blood Spot Screening programme.<sup>22</sup> While the UK NSC review process is rigorous and evidence-based,<sup>23</sup> concerns were raised that this framework has limited utility when applied to screening newborns for rare conditions. Challenges were also identified around how representatives of people with rare conditions were consulted in decisions. In 2022, the set up of the UK NSC Blood Spot Task Group (BSTG) was a welcomed step in helping identify solutions to some of these challenges.<sup>24</sup> In the same year, tyrosinaemia type 1 (HT1) was recommended for inclusion, meaning the UK is now anticipated to screen for 10 conditions from 2026.<sup>25</sup> Recently, a new in-service evaluation (ISE) for multiple conditions (EQUIPOISE) was announced to be in the early stages of planning.<sup>26, 27</sup> The BSTG and genomic sequencing are also mentioned in England's 2025 Action Plan.<sup>28</sup>

Despite these developments, the UK screens for fewer conditions than similar programmes in **other countries**. Many European countries already screen for over 20 conditions. A survey of 32 countries reported that 90% had updated their screening panels between March 2021 and January 2024.<sup>29</sup> Examples include Italy, which nationally recommends screening for 49 conditions (with a further eight conditions anticipated),<sup>30</sup> and the Netherlands, which has implemented screening for 27 conditions.<sup>31</sup> Despite differences in health systems, Australia, New Zealand, the US, Canada and Japan also all routinely screen for over 20 conditions.<sup>32</sup> This is also the case in some countries navigating significant public health challenges, such as Ukraine and the Philippines, where the expansion of newborn screening programmes remains a priority.<sup>33-35</sup> The disparity between the UK's screening panel and these other countries has been described by a range of stakeholders.<sup>36-45</sup>

#### The number of conditions nationally recommended for newborn screening (May 2025)

While there are some nuances in definitions and exact numbers of conditions implemented (e.g. in-country variation, pilots, new additions) the below provides a sense of how the UK compares to other countries.



\* National level recommendations only. Data from European countries surveyed in January 2024 by Charles River Associates<sup>29</sup> with updates from countries explored in this report (see table on page 11 for details).<sup>46-66</sup>

Efforts to harmonise screening programmes across the UK continue to face challenges.

Smaller populations and fewer resources relative to England constrain the ability of devolved nations to take part in pilots or ISEs while awaiting a UK NSC recommendation.<sup>39</sup> Timely action on recommendations is further impeded where infrastructural limitations may need to be addressed, as seen in the case of HT1.<sup>25</sup> Before this, the most recent recommendation by the UK NSC was in 2014 and it wasn't until 2020 that all four nations had completed implementation (*see table on page 11*). While in England several initiatives are evaluating whether to recommend screening for SCID and SMA, there have been delays,<sup>67-69</sup> leading to concerns that babies born with these conditions in other parts of the UK continue to go undetected.

## The opportunity cost of deciding not to screen newborns for rare conditions is high.

The global expansion of newborn screening panels signals that for many countries, screening for some rare conditions is not only clinically transformative, but economically sound. In the UK, there seems to be a concern that screening could increase NHS costs, but the cost of delayed diagnoses and late treatment are already in the system.<sup>39</sup> Even where modelling data for newborn screening is uncertain,<sup>70-73</sup> the logic holds. Over the 10 years before they received a diagnosis, people with rare conditions in England accounted for only ~1% of hospital patients but £3.4 billion in hospital costs (2017–2018).<sup>74</sup> This averages as £13,064 per person – more than double the cost for people who do not have a rare condition. Recent survey data for the UK indicates that 26% of people with rare conditions are unemployed,<sup>10</sup> nearly seven times the national average (4.1%).<sup>75</sup> As there are an estimated 3.5 million people in the UK living with rare conditions, screening could enable more timely treatment and improve health outcomes.

**The widespread uptake of new technologies in healthcare present challenges to our decisionmaking function**. The arrival of technologies for genetic newborn screening (gNBS), including genomic sequencing, and a growing need to address ethical, legal and social considerations in screening policy means that decisions are becoming more complex.<sup>76-79</sup> In England, the Generation Study is using whole genome sequencing (WGS) to screen 100,000 newborns to understand how we might improve our ability to detect and diagnose rare conditions.<sup>80</sup> Delivered by Genomics England in partnership with the NHS, the study represents a significant government investment in advancing and integrating genomic research into public health, an area of growing public interest.<sup>81</sup> It also signals a broader commitment to innovation, particularly for underserved or marginalised populations. Recruitment began in late 2024, and if there are findings from the study that offer the opportunity to learn how to improve outcomes for families affected by rare conditions, the UK needs to be prepared to respond.<sup>82-84</sup>

## Supporting the UK's readiness to progress newborn screening

We acknowledge that comparing the number of conditions included in screening panels alone can be reductive as it may overlook the context within which decisions are made in different health systems.<sup>85</sup> Without prejudging the outcome of the research project, we know there are concerns from Genetic Alliance UK's membership that if findings from the Generation Study were to support changes to the current service, implementation may be slow or require further evidence. Public trust may also be undermined if we are not ready to meet the ambitions set out in the forthcoming NHS 10-Year Plan for England.\* By gathering insights into how decision-makers in other countries approach these challenges, we aim to identify practical steps to support the UK's readiness to innovate and act on opportunities to detect rare conditions earlier. This way, the UK can ensure every child, regardless of where they're born, has the best possible start in life.

\*This report was prepared in parallel to the NHS 10-Year Plan for England and written prior to its publication.

## Learning from decision-making processes in other countries

This report outlines findings from a research project exploring how decision-making for both genomic and conventional newborn screening is approached in different countries. A research framework was developed and applied to **14** countries (*below*) to gather insights from the peer-reviewed and grey literature and interviews with experts in newborn screening. A brief overview of the research questions applied to each country is in the Appendices (*page 30*).

By taking a deeper look at how these countries balance rigour and pragmatism in their policy and processes for newborn screening, we have identified **five overarching areas** where there are opportunities for the UK's NHS Newborn Blood Spot Screening Programme.

Each theme groups practical learnings from how other countries have made both necessary and achievable adjustments to their decision-making processes to make progress in newborn screening for rare conditions.



#### Overview of countries where we applied the research framework (as of May 2025)

Country	Conditions recommended nationally*	Last update	Most recent additions	Genomic NBS pilots
Australia	40	2025	Biotinidase deficiency (decision for 3 conditions pending)	Yes
Canada	25 (core only)	2025	N/A (9 additional conditions currently under review)	No
Denmark	25	2024	CACT, CPT1, CPT2, HCU, Galactosemia, MPS I	No
Ireland	11	2023	SCID, SMA	No
Italy	49*	2025	SMA, SCID, Fabry, Gaucher, MPS I, X-ALD, Pompe (to be confirmed)	Yes
France	16	2025	SMA, SCID, VLCAD	Yes
Germany	23	2025	HCU, PA, MMA, vitamin B12 deficiency	Yes
Norway	39	2025	MLD, SCD and a group of 11 IMDs	No
Netherlands	31	2023	X-ALD	Yes
New Zealand	26	2025	SMA	Yes
Poland	36	2024	Pompe, Fabry, Gaucher, MPS I	Yes
Spain	21	2025	SMA, SCID, PA, MMA, VLCADD, IVA, HT1, OCTN2 deficiency	Yes
Sweden	26	2023	SMA	No
US	35 (core only)	2024	Krabbe (US RUSP activity was paused in 2025)	Yes

\* Given variation within some countries, our research focused on the national level recommendations for screening and only 'core conditions' in the US RUSP and the new Pan-Canadian Newborn Screening List.<sup>46-66</sup> Italy currently recommends 49 conditions, but the eight conditions listed in the table are anticipated to be confirmed in the coming months.<sup>30</sup> **Please see page 31 for the full names of each condition in the above table.** 

## Evidence Address constraints on reviewing rare conditions



## Evidence requirements for rare conditions

Decisions must account for the fact that producing traditional evidence-based policy standards for screening, such as randomisedcontrolled trials (RCTs), is unachievable for most rare conditions in a reasonable time frame. While there is ongoing research into alternative approaches to evidence generation, such as modelling, these take time to scope, develop and refine. UK NSC guidance states that some types of evidence are only developed on a case-by-case basis.<sup>87-89</sup> However, some of Genetic Alliance UK's members have shared that allocating resources to fill evidence gaps did not result in a recommendation, and there are discrepancies in the threshold for evidence required by other UK healthcare decisionmakers for the same question (e.g. clinical or cost-effectiveness of a treatment).<sup>90-92</sup> Some experts argue that waiting for a solution to measuring each condition's penetrance (extent to which a genetic variant will result in symptoms) and expressivity (the range or severity of symptoms) in a population, while helpful, will delay progress.<sup>72, 43</sup> To avoid decision paralysis, other countries accept the best available evidence on the basis that pursuit of a study that fully accounts for these variables is unworkable.

#### Use a pragmatic evidence threshold for reviews when natural history data is limited. Some countries have lowered the evidence

bar just enough to make progress where the potential benefits are high, relying on expert opinion and early pilot outcomes to make conditional recommendations. Adopting a mindset of 'reasonable evidence is enough to start' will help ensure the UK moves forward with newborn screening.

- In Spain, involvement of the national Health Technology Assessment (HTA) network to inform decisions and a decision matrix enabled rapid expansion of screening.<sup>93</sup>
- Norway applied the same cut-off values for evidence as Sweden to avoid requiring further pilots to expand its programme in 2012.<sup>94</sup>
- Ireland commissioned its HTA body to perform a review of international approaches to decision-making to develop a set of recommendations for newborn screening.<sup>95</sup>

Reduce duplication by leveraging real-world evidence from other countries. No single country can gather all the evidence alone and 'collect once, use often' has become best practice for rare conditions. Other countries engage in dialogue with one another, sharing data from pilots and condition reviews to strengthen their evidence base and avoid duplication. By trusting that the data used by partners is of equal validity, the UK can make more informed and timely decisions.

- Germany cited the importance of international pilots where local data is particularly limited (e.g. sickle cell) and jointly delivered a pilot for SCID with Poland.<sup>96-98</sup>
- New Zealand implemented screening for SCID in 2017 after deeming a local pilot was unnecessary, and cited evidence in Australia and the US informed its decision for SMA.<sup>99-101</sup>

**Establish distinct review pathways for different categories of condition**. Internationally, there is growing acceptance of a flexible, tiered evaluation process. Conditions with treatments currently delivered in the NHS should be distinguished from those with treatments on the horizon. Likewise, actionable conditions could be reviewed in a separate, lower priority pathway. Creating dedicated review tracks at the scoping stage could enable more timely decisions where immediate clinical benefit can be realised. Although definitions vary,<sup>102</sup> many countries (e.g. Australia, Canada, Germany, the Netherlands) have a list of 'target' (priority) conditions to implement within a set time-frame.

- Germany aims to implement four new 'target' conditions within 12 months.<sup>59,60</sup>
- France prioritises conditions based on the strength of evidence available.<sup>103</sup>
- Australia made X-ALD for boys a target condition and referred X-ALD for girls for a more detailed technical review, recognising sex-specific differences in severity of the condition.<sup>104</sup>

Drive progress by closing evidence gaps between formal reviews, and commit to a shorter review cycle where the need is urgent. Some countries ensure that when a new therapy for a previously untreatable condition is approved, a decision can be made before the next scheduled review. Others have introduced laws or policies that encourage timely reconsideration, to accelerate access to new treatments. By looking at adaptive governance models in Europe where more flexibility is built in, the UK can craft a process where opportunities to act are not unnecessarily delayed, even if they fall between normally scheduled reviews.

- Poland and Norway expedited reviews of MLD and SMA in anticipation of new therapies.
- Germany's Federal Joint Committee (G-BA) holds open plenary sessions every few weeks; new evidence can also be raised in subcommittee meetings on an ad hoc basis.<sup>29, 105</sup>
- Italy established a legal framework to support more timely expansion of newborn screening.<sup>106-108</sup>



#### A more appropriate evidence threshold for newborn screening

The number of conditions nationally recommended in Spain is lower than what has been implemented by some autonomous regions (AR).<sup>93</sup> This variation widened from 2003–2020, a period in which HTA was introduced to support decision-making for newborn screening. To address this, the Ministry of Health commissioned a review that led to seven conditions being recommended for inclusion in its national programme in 2014. Building on this, Spain has recently been evaluating how to expand its offering to more than 20 conditions.<sup>109</sup> A framework for the expansion has been used to develop: (a) a uniform screening panel; (b) a decision matrix for expansion; (c) screening standards; (d) a common quality assurance process; and (e) a common information system linked to screening.<sup>93</sup> A further four conditions were included in 2022, and by the end of 2025 it is expected to reach 23 conditions.<sup>64, 110</sup>

		Nur	nber o	of cond	itions	includ	ed in e	each re	giona	l newb	orn sc	reenir	ng prog	gramm	ie in Sp	pain	
AR	Castilla-León	Asturias	Baleares	Canarias	Cantabria	Navarra	Valencia	Pais Vasco	Extremadura	Madrid	Castilla La Mancha	Cataluña	Aragón	La Rioja	Galicia	Andalucía	Murcia
2003*	3	3	3	2	2	2	3	2	5	3	4	3	3	3	25	3	3
2020	7	7	7	7	7	7	7	7	18	18	22	25	30	30	30	25	40

#### A pragmatic approach to evidence for rare conditions

Poland has rapidly expanded its national programme in recent years. It was an early adopter of biotinidase deficiency screening, noting the net benefits of intervention (a low-cost vitamin B7 supplement) outweighed the harms of potential overdiagnosis.<sup>111</sup> Poland has also been selective in conducting further pilots where data was lacking for a Central European population. From 2017 to 2020, it partnered with Germany to evaluate SCID screening in a pilot (Rare-Screen), using findings from its transborder area to locally validate international evidence.<sup>96</sup> A continuous approach to horizon scanning for international evidence and new therapies enabled the Ministry of Health to make a decision on SMA in March 2021, two years after a gene therapy was approved.<sup>112</sup> The following month, a pilot phase for SMA screening began and nationwide rollout was completed within 12 months.<sup>113</sup> A group of four lysosomal storage disorders was also approved in 2024, meaning the Polish national programme is expected to expand to 36 conditions by 2026.<sup>114</sup>



# ITALY

#### A legal framework to mandate expansion of newborn screening

In 2016, Italy enacted Law No 167 to expand newborn screening and establish a coordination centre at the National Institute of Health (ISS), which included representatives from three patient organisations, including UNIAMO.<sup>106-108</sup> As a result, the number of nationally recommended conditions for screening increased from three (in 1992) to around 40. However, pilots and regional differences in infrastructural capacity have led to variation in how many conditions are screened for across the country.<sup>115-117</sup> In response to new therapies for rare conditions, an amendment to the original law was made in 2019 to expand its remit and

allow for more frequent updates to the screening panel. Patient representatives were also invited to join a Ministry of Health working group to help identify and prioritise which new conditions to include. This enabled the current total of conditions recommended to reach 49, and the updated framework has helped ensure that nomination of new conditions: (1) promotes more timely expansion of regional programmes; (2) reflects both the needs and preferences of the rare disease community; and (3) respects the decision of local governments to implement when they are ready. A further eight additions are expected to be confirmed in 2025.<sup>30, 63</sup>

## **Partnership** Leverage the expertise of the rare community



#### The rare community's voice in decision-making

The UK NSC has made improvements to how it engages with the rare community by inviting selected representatives to the UK NSC's BSTG.<sup>24</sup> A recent increase in the frequency of blog posts related to newborn screening is also noted. However, since BSTG meetings are confidential, members are limited in what they can share with their community. While a 'partnership board' to scope out an ISE for SMA in England is promising,<sup>68</sup> some have expressed a lack of clarity around the board's activities and the delay starting.<sup>118</sup> More broadly, a lack of distinction between 'patient voice' and 'public voice' has also led to concerns that groups of stakeholders may be excluded. A recent stakeholder survey reports only 46% feel satisfied engaging with the UK NSC.<sup>119</sup>

It is also difficult to access guidance for new stakeholders. This means if consultations are overly long or technical, held at inconvenient times or not well-publicised, only a few with the necessary resources and networks may take part.<sup>120</sup> Consultations appear to be the main opportunity for stakeholders to engage with the UK NSC, although a date for when these are expected to open is not usually made public. In contrast, NICE offers numerous opportunities in both private and public forums (*below*).<sup>121</sup> Evidence accepted during NICE Highly Specialised Technology (HST) assessments, including 'expert witness' testimonies, also places clinicians, scientists and patient representatives on more equal footing.



PSO: Patient support organisation. Figure adapted from Norburn et al. 2020<sup>121</sup> and NICE Patient Involvement Team.

#### Remove barriers to stakeholder participation.

It is not enough to invite the input of a select few people living with rare conditions; governmental bodies must remove obstacles that prevent all stakeholders from contributing their expertise to decisions. Acknowledging there are barriers and taking steps towards a more participatory approach demonstrates that stakeholder consultation is not a token exercise but a genuine attempt to gather and value lived experience in shaping newborn screening policy.

- Germany has a patient coordination office that offers training, guidance and support with evidence applications.<sup>122</sup>
- In Spain, four umbrella patient organisations were involved as collaborating experts in a review on the use of HTA to expand newborn screening.<sup>93</sup>
- Canada and New Zealand developed 'culturally safe' versions of their guidance to be more inclusive of communities that experience inequitable health outcomes.<sup>62, 123</sup>
- Australia and New Zealand also clarify their processes in national policy frameworks.<sup>124, 125</sup>

**Embed representation of people with rare conditions in all decision-making processes**. Ensure the perspectives of the rare community around the societal value of screening beyond biomedical criteria, are fully captured when reviewing conditions. Many nations treat lived experience as a form of expertise in its own right, making stakeholders more likely to accept decisions as they know someone 'like them' was involved in making them. The UK should guarantee for newborn screening decisions that at least one committee member represents people affected by rare conditions.

- A French umbrella patient organisation with over 200 members was given a seat on the national steering committee for newborn screening in 2024.<sup>126</sup>
- Italy formalised the role of three patient organisations in legislation to expand screening.<sup>117</sup>
- Sweden appointed a patient representative to its permanent expert panel responsible for producing the planning and prioritising of condition reviews.<sup>127</sup>

Partner with patient organisations to support timely implementation. Partnership also means crediting and trusting patient-derived knowledge, and there are opportunities to co-produce information to support parents with shared decision-making and consent. This is because patient organisations hold a wealth of clinical experience in conditions that are relatively unknown, and they are likely to be approached by families whose children are identified through screening. Opportunities for knowledge exchange between experts in rare conditions, some of whom may draw on their own experience of health services, may help streamline challenges around implementation that delay decisions.

- Germany has drawn on pilot data generated in partnership with patient organisations to inform its decisions to screen for several conditions.<sup>128-130</sup>
- French authorities partnered with a patient organisation to pilot SMA screening.<sup>131</sup>
- The SMA Newborn Screening Alliance developed a comprehensive toolkit to support implementation of SMA screening across several European countries.<sup>113, 132</sup>

#### A model of patient partnership for decision-making

In 2019, Ireland established a National Screening Advisory Committee (NSAC). At the same time, the Minister for Health commissioned an international review of decision-making to inform a set of recommendations on the use of HTA for newborn screening, which were developed in consultation with patient advocates.<sup>95</sup> Two 'public voice' members that have expertise in rare conditions were later appointed to NSAC with equal voting rights.<sup>133</sup> However, expansion of the panel has been limited since NSAC was setup: one test was added to the panel and two more recommended for inclusion.<sup>50</sup> While concerns about the delay and inefficiencies around gathering evidence to inform decisions remain,<sup>134</sup> this shift towards more meaningful partnership with the rare community has been welcomed.



**IRELAND** 

## An equity oriented governance model to promote uniformity

Building on reflections around equity in decision-making for newborn screening,<sup>135</sup> Canada's Drug Agency published draft guidance to cover all 10 provinces and three territories.<sup>123</sup> The guidance was developed in partnership with communities that have been made vulnerable by social or economic policies, including minority groups and people living with rare conditions. A new governance model was proposed to ensure these groups are represented in the three committees responsible for reviewing evidence and deciding which conditions are added to a 'Pan-Canadian Newborn Screening List'. Each committee will have two co-chairs and 11 members with diverse gender, racial and cultural backgrounds. The model underwent public consultation to ensure it also respects the autonomy of decisionmakers in each jurisdiction to implement

screening. An initial list has been proposed for 25 'core' conditions to align with the US, while nine others are under review.<sup>86</sup>



**CANADA** 

#### A patient involvement unit to address barriers to patient voice

In 2004, the German Federal Joint Committee (G-BA) setup a patient participation unit (Stabsstelle Patientenbeteiligung, SP) to embed patient voice into its decision-making processes, including for newborn screening.<sup>136</sup> Around 300 patient representatives formally engage in G-BA committees.<sup>137</sup> In agreement with the SP, four large patient umbrella organisations can appoint representatives and submit proposals for conditions to include in screening.<sup>105</sup> Patient representatives also support pilots and data collection (e.g. for SMA)<sup>129</sup> and often bring evidence from colleagues in other countries to meetings. Families affected by the condition being reviewed are also invited to present oral evidence in G-BA expert hearings. To facilitate this, a dedicated coordination office for the SP organises meetings, provides training, including

methodological and legal advice, and offers support with discussion documents and nomination procedures.<sup>122</sup> This structure has supported patient-led proposals for new conditions to reach the screening agenda, such as HT1 (2014) and MLD (2024).<sup>138, 139</sup>





## **Transparency** Ensure clarity in decision-making



#### Information on newborn screening decision-making

While the explicit outcomes from decisions published on the UK NSC's recommendations portal are clear, further steps can be taken. One of the challenges is ensuring a clear rationale is provided for negative recommendations when the evidence is noted to be supportive of screening. There are currently a large number of webpages that describe the governance for newborn screening decisions, but detail on the decision-making process is sometimes lacking. For example, several methodologies for how consensus is reached are described, but it is unclear which is used in practice. Public dissemination of new developments, including the status of ISEs or work carried out by UK NSC advisory groups, are often delayed and sometimes restricted to short (200 word) meeting summaries.<sup>28</sup> In early 2025, a number of conditions were listed as overdue for their next periodic review (*below*), but a new date for review or decision to reschedule is not public. As a result, many stakeholders that Genetic Alliance UK works with report finding it challenging to understand if progress on expanding newborn screening is being made in the UK, and which gaps in the evidence base they should direct their research and advocacy towards.<sup>43</sup>

Condition	Publish	Next review due	
ALD	2021	'incidence of ALD in the UK'	2024 – 2025
Amino acid metabolism disorders	2015	'tests would identify some healthy babies as having the conditions when they do not'	2021 - 2022
Biotinidase deficiency	2022	'it is not known how many people in the UK have the condition; only limited evidence (not from the UK) was found on a range of different screening tests'	2025 – 2026
САН	2022	'Further studies (ideally conducted in the UK) could help to improve the evidence relating to how good the tests are.'	2025 – 2026
MLD	2023	'The evidence map concluded that the available evidence on screening test accuracy and cost-effectiveness, though limited, is promising and warrants further review. It also found that the volume and type of evidence related to the benefits and/or harms of treatments in presymptomatic patients with MLD is sufficient to justify a more in-depth review of the evidence.'	2026 - 2027

#### Examples of conditions not recommended by the UK NSC (January 2025)<sup>140</sup>

\* Comments in this table were selected as they also demonstrate some of the challenges around evidence for rare conditions (page 12). Only select comments and conditions that received a non-recommendation have been included in this table for brevity. A recent analysis published by Rankin et al. (2025)<sup>43</sup> explores this in more depth.

## Adopt an objective scoring framework to strengthen trust in review outcomes.

Decisions should be made systematically with each condition evaluated against clear, weighted criteria. A framework helps ensure consistency, highlight areas of uncertainty, and streamlines the process for stakeholders. Many countries have adopted decision matrices that grade evidence quality and anticipated benefit across clear domains, making the reasoning behind outcomes clearer. Frameworks also promote accountability, which potentially shortens the time to eventual approval if new evidence emerges to address the stated reasons for the initial non-recommendation.

- The US uses a decision matrix to evaluate and grade evidence for each condition.<sup>66</sup>
- Denmark uses a quantitative scoring matrix to understand to what extent a condition fell short of the threshold for recommendation (e.g. 60 out of 100 possible points).<sup>141-143</sup>
- France and Belgium also use a multi-criteria decision analysis model to select conditions for screening.<sup>103, 144</sup>

Publish materials to clarify how screening decisions were made. Publishing minutes and meeting materials demystifies the decisionmaking process; stakeholders can see whether a decision was unanimous or split, and which concerns were raised during the process that led to the final outcome. Some countries publish materials in a single, easy to navigate repository or document. It is especially important to clarify how methods were applied to evidence that result in a non-recommendation; once it is clear a decision wasn't an arbitrary 'no', efforts can be channelled into closing the evidence gap. This level of detail may seem granular, but it promotes trust that the process is systematic and open to future developments.

- In the US, a repository of all materials used to inform decisions are published.<sup>145</sup> In some states, this includes details of how individual committee members voted.
- The new pan-Canadian guidance outlines a decision-matrix and consensus voting approach will be published.<sup>123</sup> In the meantime, the Newborn Screening Ontario Advisory Council meets a minimum of four times per year and quorum is set at 50% + 1.<sup>146</sup>

## Provide regular updates on the status of reviews and initiatives to manage expectations.

A well-maintained and user-friendly public repository of resources is a simple but effective tool that can help signal that progress in expanding newborn screening is a priority. Frequently updating the repository with which conditions are under review, which are pending implementation and when the next review is due manages expectations. This way the community will be better informed at what stage a condition is, even if not approved yet, which may help address the perception that progress has stalled.

 The US and Australia have particularly detailed and user-friendly websites that share updates on the status of each condition.<sup>46, 145, 147</sup>

**Improve accessibility by co-producing materials with patient organisations**. Enabling frequent and accessible public consultations in newborn screening is in line with best practice by other decision-making bodies. In some countries, feedback from the process relayed that people felt their comments were addressing a known rationale and were valued.

- Canada consulted minority groups from different provinces to develop pan-Canadian guidance and a national list of conditions recommended for newborn screening.<sup>123</sup>
- Australia engaged the public in how to make their decision-making more transparent: 90% of responses to a public consultation supported the strategy to expand screening.<sup>148</sup>



#### A lay-friendly National Policy Framework for newborn screening

New Zealand (Aotearoa) has screened for over 20 rare conditions in its national programme for almost two decades.<sup>62</sup> Biotinidase deficiency was first introduced in the 1980s and in 2006, a tandem mass spectrometer allowed the programme to rapidly expand to include an additional 21 conditions. In 2011, a policy framework for newborn screening was published to structure a clear process for evaluating conditions for inclusion.<sup>125</sup> If a nomination warrants further consideration, New Zealand collaborates with its international counterparts, particularly Australia and the US, to align on definitions and best practices to enhance the quality and consistency of its screening programme.<sup>149</sup> The framework also serves as a central document for new stakeholders to familiarise themselves with the processes involved and includes lay-friendly diagrams, nomination forms and named points of contact. In 2024, an update to the accompanying guidance to the framework was also published to improve the clarity and accessibility of language used for newborn screening decision-making.<sup>62</sup>

#### Reform of a national decision-making pathway to accelerate progress

In 2018, the Australian government published a policy framework for newborn screening to end the 'postcode lottery',<sup>124</sup> and committed \$107m AUD to expand its offering from 2022-2028.<sup>104</sup> A readiness assessment and public consultation informed development of plain-language guides and infographics on the proposed changes.<sup>148, 153</sup> To streamline the process, health ministers prioritised which conditions may need a more detailed review by its national screening committee by benchmarking its progress against international programmes with the highest number of conditions. From here, a list of

32 'target conditions' to implement were selected after agreement they had: (1) a specific and reliable test available; (2) well understood health outcomes; and (3) an effective treatment available. The website also shares regular updates on the status of each condition with timebound next steps.<sup>46,</sup> <sup>154</sup> In just four years, all 85 conditions\* in California's programme have either been considered or being considered for inclusion in Australia's national programme.<sup>104</sup> While this may require additional resources to replicate in the UK, it provides a compelling example of what could be achieved.





\*Due to international differences in definitions, this is an equivalent of 76 conditions using Australia's classification system. This timeline has been redrawn with updates from the official sources.<sup>46,104</sup>



#### A structured approach to communicating more complex decisions

The US Health Resources and Services Administration's (HRSA's) advisory committee\* for newborn screening makes decisions on the Recommended Uniform Screening Panel (RUSP).<sup>66</sup> Conditions reviewed for the RUSP are scored into four distinct categories with clear actions. The practice of publishing full transcripts and meeting materials promotes knowledge exchange and understanding of the rationale behind decisions.<sup>145, 150</sup> Baby's First Test is an online resource that is part-funded by HRSA and run by a national patient organisation.<sup>151</sup> It visually summarises each state's progress and policies on newborn screening. This and similar resources (e.g. NORD's State Report Cards)<sup>57</sup> have been credited as helpful tools for stakeholders to monitor progress, engage with decisionmakers and support more timely implementation in different US states.



#### Recommended Uniform Screening Panel Decision Matrix

		Magnitude of Net Benefit	
Certainty of Net Benefit	Substantial	Moderate	Zero, Small or Negative
High	А	В	с
Moderate	В	В	с
Low		l (Insufficient)	

Letter Grade	Description	Action
А	High certainty of substantial net benefit	Recommend addition to the RUSP
В	At least moderate certainty of at least moderate net benefit	Discuss and vote on recommending addition to the RUSP
с	At least moderate certainty of less than moderate net benefit	Do not recommend addition to the RUSP; Identify evidence gaps
I	Low certainty of net benefit	Do not recommended addition to the RUSP; Identify evidence gaps

Public Health Impact Assessment for implementation in 2 years	
% of states reporting effort required as high (# of states reporting high / # states reporting)	
% of states reporting effort required as moderate (# of states reporting moderate / # of states reporting)	
% of states reporting effort required as low (# of states reporting low / # of states reporting)	

\*Genetic Alliance UK is aware of the recently announced policy changes in the US concerning the future of the Advisory Committee on Heritable Disorders in Newborns and Children (ACHDNC) that emerged during the drafting of this report.<sup>152</sup> These changes are not the focus of this report.

## 4 Efficiency Adopt an agile decision-making process



## Readiness for innovation in screening technologies

The current approach in the UK relies on sequential review of individual conditions, which has led to some patient organisations feeling insufficiently resourced to prepare submissions and concerns that some of this work is being duplicated. Even when conditions meet UK NSC scientific criteria, additional evidence gathering to support implementation, such as qualitative research and cost-effectiveness models, appear to further delay decisions.<sup>67-69</sup> An example is SCID: first nominated for screening in 2011, an ISE started in 2021 and as of June 2025. a recommendation on whether to screen has not yet been made.<sup>155</sup> The planning of a multi-condition ISE under an approach called 'managed access to screening' is a promising development,<sup>27</sup> however limited information in the public domain about this process has led to some speculation around what it will involve.

More broadly, the UK's decision-making process remains relatively inflexible to conditional adoption of new technologies, presenting challenges for the UK to move towards improvements in both conventional newborn screening (e.g. new biochemical tests) and future screening techniques. As a result, some of the stakeholders that Genetic Alliance UK works with have shared concerns about the potential for widening inequities in health outcomes for people with rare conditions. Take a proactive, opportunity-based approach to nominating conditions. Numerous countries have moved beyond a condition-by-condition review process, particularly when there are shared testing requirements across groups of conditions. Grouping and listing 'target' conditions not only improves transparency, but also helps move away from a reliance on stakeholders to trigger the review process. If the UK were to do the same, it could capture economies of scale in testing infrastructure and signal a clear commitment to expanding newborn screening.<sup>46</sup>

- Similar trends of recommending conditions by group are observed in Australia, Denmark, France, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, Poland and Spain (see table on page 11).
- The Netherlands was the first European country to implement sex-specific screening for ALD in 2023,<sup>156</sup> adapting its approach to learnings from a pilot in New York.<sup>157</sup>

**Decouple reviews of clinical evidence from decisions on implementation**. Implementation is complex and can slow down decision-making. If the operational details need time to assess and scale, a staged approach would clarify where progress is stalled. This would also enable delivery partners to start preparations and carry out implementation research earlier to avoid delays for conditions with strong clinical justification. Further efficiencies can also be made when preparing to implement conditions with similar testing requirements.

- The Netherlands has split its decision-making pathway up into clear stages.<sup>158</sup>
  - France has a two-tier process: HTA informs an opinion by its Health Authority (HAS), and a policy decision on implementation readiness lies with the national screening committee.<sup>159</sup>

Prepare for new technologies expected to transform screening programmes. As a public health strategy, screening programmes must be nimble and ready to meet the rapid pace of technological innovation that is ongoing in this space. The last major shift for newborn screening was two decades ago with tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS), which helped many countries rapidly expand their testing infrastructure and the number of conditions they could screen for in one go.<sup>160</sup> Countries that were agile in their decision-making have reaped the rewards of new technology sooner, and genetic newborn screening (gNBS), including genomic sequencing, is the next such opportunity.<sup>161</sup> The value of gNBS is partly in its potential to screen for significantly higher numbers of conditions in parallel, a dimension of benefit that the UK's current condition-by-condition decision-making process cannot detect.

- The availability of MS/MS enabled Denmark, Norway, Italy, New Zealand and the Netherlands to rapidly expand their blood spot screening programmes before 2020.
- Australia's national policy framework for newborn screening considered the role of gNBS in 2018.<sup>124</sup> A readiness assessment was later commissioned and built on this.<sup>153</sup>

**NETHERLANDS** 

Globally, a number of countries are piloting gNBS to better understand some of the barriers to the technology being implemented into screening programmes.<sup>162</sup>

**Ensure consistent, equitable access to newborn screening**. Some larger or more devolved countries have established mechanisms to promote uniformity in which conditions are included in screening programmes at the national level. A number of international forums also bring together experts to share learnings on how to address and safeguard against widening disparities in access to screening between countries.<sup>13, 163</sup> Benchmarking can be a useful reference as to whether the UK is keeping step with opportunities in screening as a tool for early detection.

- Canada, Spain and Italy have introduced initiatives to promote more uniformity in the number of conditions implemented by their local governments (see case studies).<sup>86, 93, 107</sup>
- Australia reformed its national decision-making pathway to end the 'newborn postcode lottery' by reviewing international programmes with the largest screening panels.<sup>104, 164</sup>

#### A go/no go 'traffic light' framework for decisions

In 2015, the Dutch Health Council recommended a group of 14 new conditions for newborn screening (to total 31 conditions).<sup>165, 166</sup> Since the test for these conditions all used MS/ MS, grouping them aimed to achieve economies of scale – training, equipment and protocols could be developed once rather than piecemeal, enabling laboratories to prepare to expand capacity in a more predictable way. A framework is used to advise when each condition would be ready to implement in the short-, medium- and long-term using a traffic-light checklist for questions on each condition.158 Each condition passes through

the same defined stages: evidence assessment by the Health Council, policy decision by the Ministry of Health, implementation planning by the National Institute for Public Health (RIVM), and evaluation by a separate body.<sup>167</sup> By splitting the decision-making process up, the system acts like a pipeline for steady expansion of newborn screening. Conditions most recently implemented in the Netherlands include: GALK (2020), SCID and MPS I (2021), SMA (2022) and X-ALD (2023). This means 27 conditions are implemented in the Dutch screening programme, with the fourteenth condition recommended in 2015 (OCTN2 deficiency) undergoing final review.53

## A tool to streamline decision-making for similar conditions

A group of UK and EU researchers have proposed the use of a novel decisionmaking tool to objectively assess and prioritise inherited metabolic disorders (IMDs) for inclusion in newborn screening programmes.<sup>168</sup> It employs a points-based system grounded in the original WHO criteria<sup>169</sup> for screening that is organised into three pillars: (1) details on the condition; (2) the screening test; and (3) progress in the availability of treatments. By scoring each, the algorithm aims to apply a structure to decision-making in anticipation of new developments on the horizon for rare conditions (e.g. new treatments or tests in the

EU), and so promote more timely and efficient decisions. It also seeks to reduce disparities between countries and the burden on stakeholders to nominate or submit evidence to start reviews. The algorithm was tested on 48 IMDs, including 21 lysosomal storage disorders, that had been identified via review of expert consensus and whether they were included in screening panels in the US and eight countries with similar health expenditure per capita (Germany, Sweden, Austria, Australia, Iceland, New Zealand, Italy and Portugal).<sup>170</sup> Of these, 35 were concluded to be strong candidates for inclusion in European screening programmes.



#### International readiness for genetic newborn screening

GLOBAL

The International Consortium on Newborn Sequencing (ICoNS) aims to facilitate sharing of research into the real-world use of gNBS, including whole genome sequencing (WGS).<sup>162</sup> With over 500 members, including Genomics England, it seeks to promote greater consistency in how these technologies might be integrated into national screening programmes. Recently, members of ICoNS mapped more than 30 genomic newborn screening research or commercial programmes that are exploring how to expand the number of conditions that newborns are screened for (*below*).<sup>58</sup> A pilot of next-generation sequencing (NGS) is also underway in a number of European countries. Led by the Screen4Care initiative, it aims to screen 18,000 newborns for two panels of conditions, those that are treatable (TREAT) and those that are actionable (ACT), and explore the use of WGS as a complementary approach.<sup>163</sup>



## 5 Innovation Embed newborn screening into health systems



## Readiness for innovation in the life sciences landscape

The UK's pathway to deliver innovative medicines receives a great deal of attention, not least because of the tremendous unmet health needs of people living with rare conditions. The Innovative Licensing and Access Pathway (ILAP)<sup>171</sup> – now in its second phase of implementation - brings together key stakeholders to facilitate the passage of novel effective medicines through decision-making processes. To date, pre-symptomatic identification as the first stage in the clinical pathway of some medicines does not appear to have been a major factor in these initiatives, and it is not clear to what extent UK NSC is participating. While there is a 'horizon scanning function' of the UK NSC, it does not appear to be designed to facilitate wider uptake of innovation, as the experience of the SMA community demonstrates.<sup>41</sup> On the measure of conditions screened for using the blood spot test, the UK is so far behind nations with competing life-sciences sectors that it is potentially disadvantaged as a host for clinical research based on its capability to identify pre-symptomatic participants for clinical trials.

**Establish an innovation pathway to ensure cross-sector collaboration**. A more joined-up, system-wide approach to innovation in newborn screening policy can improve the UK's capacity to address barriers in the development of therapies for rare conditions. By ensuring alignment between screening policy and regulators like the MHRA and cost-effectiveness decision-makers (e.g. NICE, SMC), the UK can offer a clear, stable route for promising technologies for rare conditions to progress from research into clinical practice. For example, aligning with initiatives designed to promote UK innovation, such as MHRA's ILAP, might strengthen the UK's position to respond to emerging therapies in a more timely way.

- Norway was the first to start screening for MLD, having expedited its review in anticipation of a therapy (libmeldy) being approved by the European Medicines Agency.<sup>4</sup>
- Sweden has appointed a representative of people with rare conditions to its permanent expert panel which is responsible for horizon scanning for new developments.<sup>127</sup>

## Support UK leadership to maximise opportunities that screening offers.

Integrating data from newborn screening into wider research infrastructure (e.g. Genomics England, UK Biobank, NIHR and the Our Future Health study), would help deepen our understanding of the natural history of rare conditions. This, in turn, could support efforts to harmonise data collection across registries and enable the UK to address unmet needs by helping to de-risk early-stage therapy development and improve the evidence base for regulatory approval. It would signal to researchers and industry that the UK is a willing partner for innovation, particularly where small patient populations can mean investment is less attractive.

France has launched a project involving gNBS screening that aims to also serve as an accelerator for developments in genomic medicine.<sup>172</sup>

#### An agile decision-making process to pioneer a new screening test

In 2012, legislation backed Norway's expansion of its newborn screening panel to 23 conditions, which was updated to 25 in 2018.94 In early 2024, a public consultation on whether to add MLD was opened and by January 2025, Norway had begun screening for MLD - the first country in the world to do so.<sup>4</sup> To inform its decision, the committee drew upon evidence from: (1) pilot studies across Europe and the Middle East (where five babies were identified of 300,000 babies screened); (2) international consensus guidelines unanimously supporting MLD inclusion once early treatment was attainable;<sup>4</sup> and (3) the availability of a novel but validated three-tier screening test

EUROPE

(involving two biochemical tests followed by targeted gene sequencing as the 'third layer'). While other countries also carried out regional pilots, Norway moved independently to prepare and align its recommendation with the European Medicines Agency's approval of a new therapy for early-onset MLD to ensure that lab diagnostic testing capacity and followup care pathways were prepared. Since January, Norway has further expanded its screening panel to 39 conditions, including a group of ultrarare metabolic disorders.<sup>52, 65</sup> Norway's agile, evidence-driven approach offers a template for the UK to also leverage opportunities to innovate.



## Building newborn screening into new tools for early diagnosis

Screen4Care is a five-year research programme being delivered by a large European public-private consortium, which includes partners in the UK and EURORDIS-Rare Diseases Europe.<sup>163</sup> The programme's 'dual approach' involves both a multi-country pilot for early detection via gNBS (*page 24*), and the development of digital tools that aim to support early diagnosis of rare conditions. For example, Al is being used to develop predictive algorithms to flag early signs of rare conditions within electronic health records, while a 'virtual clinic app' is being created to assist people with rare conditions after symptoms appear.<sup>174</sup> Qualitative and economic research into the impact of these technologies is also underway to inform development of a more sustainable model to address the 'diagnostic odyssey'.<sup>7</sup> The initiative demonstrates how newborn screening can be positioned as a key component to driving UK readiness for innovation to accelerate diagnosis pathways for rare conditions.



#### A partnership model to accelerate decisions and life sciences innovation

In France, the patient organisation AFM-Téléthon partnered with regional health authorities to deliver a pilot of targeted gNBS for SMA to enable more prompt treatment of children with the condition (before one month old).<sup>131</sup> Between 2022–2024, the pilot (DÉPISMA) screened over 85,000 newborns, of which eight babies were confirmed to have SMA. The partnership ensured that both laboratory and clinical challenges like false-positive cases were addressed in tandem. As a result, there were no false positive cases from screening and five babies received treatment with a gene therapy for SMA.<sup>131</sup> Its success,

along with data from the US and Germany, informed the French Health Authority's (HAS) recommendation to expand France's panel in July 2024.<sup>173</sup> Building on this example, a project assessing the feasibility of genomic newborn screening (PERIGENOMED) has been designed in a participatory approach with patient organisations, national rare disease health networks, researchers and industry (below).172 To meet the commitments in its National Plan for Rare Diseases, PERIGENOMED also aims to serve as an accelerator to support France to become a leader in genomic medicine.



## **Summary of learnings**

## 1. Address constraints on reviewing rare conditions



If the UK adopts the same pragmatic ethos as other countries, there may

be more willingness to greenlight reviews with moderate evidence where the potential benefit is compelling. By recognising that evidence generated in countries with reputable and rigorous review processes is of equal validity, the UK can make more informed and timely decisions. With a commitment to a time-bound mechanism for revisiting non-recommendations, the UK can craft a process where no opportunities to act are unnecessarily delayed.

## 2. Leverage the expertise of the rare community



Holding lived experience in parity of esteem would enhance the relevance

of UK NSC decisions. When evidence challenges are addressed, the UK can benefit from a more impactful use of the rare community's expertise: co-development of real-world evidence and guidance to support implementation. The UK NSC BSTG and SMA Partnership Board are examples of positive change in this area. It is important to maintain this momentum and extend these approaches to people living with other rare conditions under review, including stakeholders who have not previously engaged in the process.

## 3. Ensure clarity in decision-making



Improving the accessibility of its processes would allow the UK to support more constructive engagement from patient organisations and clinicians in consultations. A 'how we made this decision' section of minutes would enhance transparency and enable stakeholders to make proposals to manage evidence gaps or address perceived risks.

## 4. Adopt an agile decisionmaking process



Advancing the proposed framework of 'managed access' to newborn

screening could enable earlier, conditional use of new tests. This approach would allow people to benefit from new technologies sooner, while supporting the parallel generation of evidence for wider implementation. With an array of novel technologies on the horizon to support newborn screening, engaging in dialogue with experts in other countries would also streamline the review process for each condition.

## 5. Embed newborn screening into health systems



Newborn screening should be recognised as an enabler of innovation across the rare disease landscape. Establishing a clear pathway for aligning screening with areas of innovation in genomics, regulatory processes and research would support early access to promising tests and therapies while collecting structured real-world data to support the evaluation of screening on health outcomes.



## The UK must make a clear decision on its approach to newborn screening

Our review of other countries' approaches outlines a pathway for change, with case studies demonstrating how rapidly progress can be made. There is a real opportunity to grasp the potential of the Generation Study, deliver on the UK Rare Diseases Framework's screening commitments, advance the prevention theme of the NHS 10-Year Plan for England, and position screening as a key part of the Life Sciences ecosystem. With key strategies already pointing in this direction, it's time to act.

## **Appendices**



# Summary of the research methodology

Scoping research of peer-reviewed and grey literature on newborn screening decisionmaking was used to inform the development of the research methodology. With guidance from the six project advisors, research questions were organised into a framework (*below*) to structure how data was gathered for each country. Additional commentary from country experts was sought where possible within the timeframe for this project. Common themes from each country were grouped and drafted into a set of recommendations (learnings), which were shared with the project advisors, including members of the UK NSC, for input. A workshop with members of Rare Disease UK's Patient Empowerment Group (PEG) was held in April 2025 to refine these recommendations. All project advisors were invited to review the draft learnings and at least one draft of the report prior to finalisation.

## 1. What is the current status of newborn screening (NBS) in each country?

- How many conditions have been approved for NBS at the national level?
- Which conditions are approved?

- What year was each condition approved for NBS?
- Are there any ongoing pilots/studies or have any been recommended?

#### 2. How is evidence reviewed for decision-making around newborn screening?

## 2a. How is the national/regional screening committee (SC) governed?

- What legislation and guidelines exist to support newborn screening?
- How often do the SC convene and how transparent is this process?
- Have there been exceptions to the regular process if so, what triggered these? (e.g. an unscheduled review)
- 2b. What is the process for reviewing evidence for decision-making?
- How are criteria for evidence submission described?
  (e.g. the publication of standards)
- Are there limitations around quality of evidence? (e.g. only RCTs)
- Once evidence is reviewed, what are the processes and criteria around this? (e.g. evidence is only considered once, there must be a set time period after review)
- Is evidence from other countries for decision making considered – if so, how?

#### 3. What opportunities exist for patient voice in newborn screening decision-making?

## 3a. How is patient voice incorporated into decision-making for newborn screening?

- Is there a differentiation between public and patient voice (i.e. within the term 'PPV')?
- Do patients have a say in decision-making for newborn screening – if so, how?
- How are patients or patient representatives involved as decision makers?
- How are new stakeholders for patient voice onboarded to the process?
- What is known about the diversity of stakeholders involved in decision making? (e.g. size of organisations, representation of minority groups)
- What challenges have been raised around patient involvement?

## 3b. How is evidence from the patient community collected?

- Can patients submit evidence to the screening committee if so, how?
- What methods are used to gather patient voice? (i.e. format)
- How frequent are opportunities to gather patient voice?
- Are invitations to join the consultation process proactive?
- How frequently is the list of stakeholders for patient voice reviewed?
- Can new stakeholders express an interest in joining the evidence process?

## **Report abbreviations and definitions**

Full name of condition						
САСТ	Carnitine/acylcarnitine translocase deficiency					
САН	Congenital adrenal hyperplasia					
СНТ	Congenital hypothyroidism					
CPT1/2	Carnitine-palmitoyl transferase 1a or 2 deficiency					
G6PDD	Glucose-6-Phosphate dehydrogenase deficiency					
GA1	Glutaric aciduria type 1					
GAMT	Guanidinoacetate methyltransferase					
HCU	Homocystinuria					
HT1	Hereditary tyrosinaemia type 1					
IMD	Inherited metabolic diseases (group of conditions related to metabolism)					
IVA	Isovaleric acidaemia					
MCADD	Medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency					
MLD	Metachromatic leukodystrophy					
MPSI	Mucopolysaccharide disease type I (Hurler syndrome)					
MPS II	Mucopolysaccharide disease type II (Hunter syndrome)					
MSUD	Maple syrup urine disease					
OCTN2	Primary carnitine deficiency, also known as Carnitine transporter deficiency (CUD)					
PA	Propionic acidemia					
SCD	Sickle cell disease					
SCID	Severe combined immunodeficiency					
SMA	Spinal muscular atrophy					
X-ALD	X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy (ALD)					

Other ac	ronyms used in this report
BSTG	Blood Spot Task Group of the UK NSC
DHSC	Department of Health and Social Care (UK)
G-BA	Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss (German Federal Joint Committee)
gNBS	Genetic newborn screening (e.g. for specific genes using next-generation sequencing or whole genome sequencing)
HAS	Haute Autorité de Santé (French National Health Authority)
НТА	Health Technology Assessment
ISE	In-service evaluation (a UK NSC term)
ISS	Istituto Superiore di Sanitàto (Italian National Institute of Health)
MS/MS	Tandem mass spectrometry
NBS	Newborn screening
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (UK)
NIHR	National Institute for Health Research (US)
NORD	National Organization for Rare Disorders (US)
NSAC	National Screening Advisory Committee (Ireland)
PPV	Patient and public voice (instead of patient and public involvement, PPIE)
PSO	Patient support organisation
RIVM	Rijksinstituut voor Volksgezondheid en Milieu (Dutch National Institute for Public Health and the Environment)
RUSP	Recommended Uniform Screening Panel (US)
SMC	Scottish Medicines Consortium
UK HSA	UK Health and Security Agency
UK NSC	UK National Screening Committee
UNIAMO	Federazione Italiana Malattie Rare Onlus (The Italian Federation of Rare Diseases)
WGS	Whole genome sequencing

## References

**1.** NHS Digital. Congenital anomalies and rare diseases. *digital.nhs.uk/ndrs/about/ncardrs* [Accessed: 01/06/25]

**2.** Kirschner J, *et al.* 2024. European consensus statement on gene therapy for spinal muscular atrophy. *Eur J Paediatr Neurol* 51:73-8. doi: 10.1016/j. ejpn.2024.06.001

**3.** EurekaAlert, Fondazione Telethon. MLD and gene therapy: a game-changing treatment backed by NEJM - timing is everything. *eurekalert.org/newsreleases/1081556* [Accessed: 09/05/25]

**4.** Laugwitz L, *et al.* 2024. Newborn screening in MLD - European consensusbased recommendations on clinical management. *Eur J Paediatr Neurol* 49:141-54. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpn.2024.03.003

**5.** Genetic Alliance UK. 2022. *Good diagnosis report. Improving the experiences of diagnosis for people with rare conditions.* 

**6.** Faye F, *et al.* 2024. Time to diagnosis and determinants of diagnostic delays of people living with a rare disease: results of a Rare Barometer retrospective patient survey. *Eur J Hum Genet* 32(9):1116-26. doi: 10.1038/s41431-024-01604-z

**7.** Dubief J, et al. 2024. Voices on newborn screening: the opinion of people living with a rare disease. A Rare Barometer survey with the Screen4Care project. Brussels: EURORDIS-Rare Diseases Europe.

**8.** WHO Regional Office for Europe. 2022. Screening programmes: a short guide. Increase effectiveness, maximize benefits and minimize harm. Copenhagen: WHO.

**9.** NHS England. Newborn blood spot screening: programme handbook. gov.uk/government/publications/healthprofessional-handbook-newborn-bloodspot-screening/ [Accessed: 29/04/25]

**10.** Faye F, et al. 2025. *Recognising disabilities and barriers! Key findings from a Rare Barometer survey on the impact of living with a rare disease (UK data).* Brussels: EURORDIS-Rare Diseases Europe.

**11.** Metabolic Support UK. 2023. *Thoughts into action (research underpinning the 'Living Well' campaign)*. UK: MSUK.

**12.** Lombardo S, *et al.* 2023. Policymaking and implementation for newborn bloodspot screening in Europe: a comparison between EURORDIS principles and UK practice. *The Lancet Regional Health – Europe* 33:100714. doi: 10.1016/j. lanepe.2023.100714 **13.** EURORDIS-Rare Diseases Europe. 2021. *Key principles for newborn screening: A EURORDIS position paper*. Brussels: EURORDIS.

**14.** Blom M, *et al.* 2022. Recommendations for uniform definitions used in newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 149(4):1428-36. doi: 10.1016/j. jaci.2021.08.026

**15.** Brittle Bone Society. 2022. *Caring for an infant with osteogenesis imperfecta*. UK: BBS.

**16.** UK NSC. Fetal, Maternal and Child Health Group ToR. *gov.uk/government/ publications/uk-nsc-fmch-terms-ofreference/uk-nsc-fetal-maternal-andchild-health-group-terms-of-reference* [Accessed: 01/11/25]

**17.** UK NSC. Guidance: Criteria for a population screening programme. *gov.uk/government/publications/ evidence-review-criteria-national- screening-programmes/criteria-for- appraising-the-viability-effectiveness-and- appropriateness-of-a-screening-programme* [Accessed: 01/04/25]

**18.** UK NSC. Guidance: Screening programmes across the UK. *gov.uk/guidance/screening-programmes-across-the-uk* [Accessed: 09/03/25]

**19.** PHA NI. Newborn bloodspot screening. publichealth.hscni.net/directorate-publichealth/service-development-and-screening/ newborn-screening [Accessed: 03/04/25]

**20.** The Scottish Government. 2018. *Rare disease Scotland report 2016-2018*. Edinburgh: Healthier Scotland.

**21.** Hawkes N. 2015. Newborns in England are screened for four extra genetic conditions. *BMJ* : *British Medical Journal* 350:h10. doi: 10.1136/bmj.h10

**22.** Genetic Alliance UK. 2019. *Fixing the present, building for the future. Newborn screening for rare conditions.* 

**23.** Seedat Farah, *et al.* 2014. *International comparisons of screening policy-making: a systematic review*. PHG Foundation.

**24.** UK NSC. Blood Spot Task Group (BSTG). *gov.uk/government/groups/uk-nsc-blood-spot-task-group-bstg* [Accessed: 10/10/24]

**25.** UK NSC. NHS England starts detailed implementation planning for tyrosinaemia screening. *nationalscreening.blog.gov. uk/2024/12/18/nhs-england-starts-detailed-implementation-planning-for-tyrosinaemia-screening/* [Accessed: 10/01/24]

**26.** Mackie A. How to make good public policy screening recommendations for rare diseases (Centre for Personalised Medicine event, 25 February 2025). *youtube.com/ watch?v=rtVq-D6o4cQ* [Accessed: 25/02/25]

**27.** UK NSC. Transparency data: January 2025 BSTG meeting notes. gov.uk/government/publications/uk-nscblood-spot-task-group-january-2025meeting-summary/january-2025-bstgmeeting-notes [Accessed: 26/02/25]

**28.** DHSC. England Rare Diseases Action Plan 2025: main report. *gov. uk/government/publications/englandrare-diseases-action-plan-2025* [Accessed: 01/05/245]

**29.** Charles River Associates. 2024. *A landscape assessment of newborn screening (NBS) in Europe*. London: CRA.

**30.** OMAR. The update of the LEAs is coming: extended newborn screening, NIPT and new rare and chronic diseases exempt. osservatoriomalattierare.it/ news/politiche-socio-sanitarie/21926in-arrivo-l-aggiornamento-dei-leascreening-neonatale-esteso-nipt-enuove-malattie-rare-e-croniche-esenti#M [Accessed: 28/05/25]

**31.** RIVM. [The diseases that the heel prick detects]. *pns.nl/hielprik/ziekten-die-hielprik-opspoort* [Accessed: 01/06/25]

**32.** Therrell BL, *et al.* 2024. Current status of newborn bloodspot screening worldwide 2024: A comprehensive review of recent activities (2020–2023). *Int J Neonatal Screen* 10(2):38.

**33.** Iroh Tam P-Y, *et al.* 2024. The 77th World Health Assembly resolution calling for newborn screening, diagnosis, and management of birth defects: moving towards action in LMICs. *The Lancet Global Health* 12(11):e1754-e5. doi: 10.1016/ S2214-109X(24)00335-8

**34.** Olkhovych N, *et al.* 2023. Universal newborn screening for SMA in Ukraine. *The Lancet* 402(10398):288-9. doi: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(23)01281-3

**35.** Padilla CD, *et al.* 2023. Overcoming challenges in sustaining newborn screening in LMICs: the Philippine newborn screening system. *Rare Disease Orphan Drugs J* 2(4):27.

**36.** ISNS. 2025. Oral and poster abstracts of the 13th ISNS European regional meeting (Brussels). *International Journal of Neonatal Screening* 11(1):21.

**37.** APPG for Muscular Dystrophy. 2023. *Inquiry on newborn screening for rare conditions*. Westminster: Muscular Dystrophy UK.

**38.** Servais L, *et al.* 2025. SMA in the UK: the human toll of slow decisions. *The Lancet* 405(10479):619-20. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(25)00048-0

**39.** Health and Care Scotland, Macgill J. Delay to newborn screening for SMA "nonsensical". *healthandcare.scot/ stories/3770/spinal-muscular-atrophy-sma-screening-heel-infant-rare-disease-scottish-parliament-moment-matters* [Accessed: 27/01/25]

**40.** The UK Newborn Screening Collaborative. *nbscollaborative.org* [Accessed: 09/05/25]

**41.** SMA NBS Alliance. 2024. *White paper* on spinal muscular atrophy Screen at birth, save lives. SMA Europe.

**42.** Jansen ME, *et al.* 2016. International differences in the evaluation of conditions for newborn bloodspot screening: a review of scientific literature and policy documents. *Eur J Hum Genet* 25(1):10-6. doi: 10.1038/ejhg.2016.126

**43.** Rankin SM, et al. 2025. The UK National screening committee, the newborn genomes programme, and the ethical conundrum for UK newborn screening. *Journal of Community Genetics*. doi: 10.1007/s12687-025-00788-1

**44.** Metternick-Jones SC, *et al.* 2015. Review of current international decisionmaking processes for newborn screening: lessons for Australia. *Front Public Health* 3:214. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2015.00214

**45.** Loeber JG, *et al.* 2021. Neonatal screening in Europe revisited: An ISNS perspective on the current state and developments since 2010. *International Journal of Neonatal Screening* 7(1):15.

**46.** Australian government. What is screened in the program. *health.gov.au/ our-work/newborn-bloodspot-screening/ what-is-screened* [Accessed: 23/05/25]

**47.** Groulx-Boivin E, *et al.* 2024. Variability in newborn screening across Canada: SMA and beyond. *Can J Neurol Sciences*, 51(2):203-9. doi: 10.1017/cjn.2023.34

**48.** CDA-AMC. Guidance on newborn screening in Canada. *cda-amc.ca/drugsrare-diseases-newborn-screening-guidance* [Accessed: 10/05/25]

**49.** Statens Serum Institut (SSI). [Diseases included in the Danish newborn screening programme]. *nyfoedte.ssi.dk/ medfoedte-sygdomme/sygdomme-derscreenes-for* [Accessed: 01/05/25] **50.** Irish government. 2024. *Report of the HSE's national children's screening programmes 2023.* Dublin: HSE.

**51.** French government. Extension of newborn screening: three new diseases are now screened in all newborns from 1 September 2025. *sante.gouv.fr/actualites/ presse/communiques-de-presse/article/ extension-du-depistage-neonatal-troisnouvelles-maladies-sont-desormais* [Accessed: 28/05/25]

**52.** NorTrials. Newborn screening expands. *nortrials.no/news/newborn-screening-expands/#facts-about-newborn-screening* [Accessed: 27/05/25]

**53.** RIVM. [Extension of the heel prick]. *pns.nl/en/node/1781* [Accessed: 01/05/25]

**54.** Health New Zealand. Disorders screened for in the heel prick test (newborn blood spot screening). *info.health.nz/ pregnancy-children/pregnancy-newbornscreening/disorders-screened-heel-pricktest* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**55.** Polish Institue of Mother and Child. 2025. *[Government program newborn screening tests for 2019-2026].* Warsaw: Ministry of Health.

**56.** Lakemedelsvarlden. Researchers test DNA analysis of newborns. *lakemedelsvarlden.se/dna-analys-forscreening-av-nyfodda* [Accessed: 23/05/25]

**57.** NORD. State Report Cards: Newborn screening. *rarediseases.org/policy-issues/ newborn-screening/* [Accessed: 16/10/24]

**58.** Minten T, *et al.* 2025. Data-driven consideration of genetic disorders for global genomic newborn screening programs. *medRxiv*. doi: 10.1101/2024.03.24.24304797

**59.** G-BA. [Vitamin B12 deficiency in newborns update]. *patientenvertretung. g-ba.de/antraege/methodenbewertung/ vitamin-b12-mangel-bei-neugeborenen/* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**60.** Spiekerkoetter U, Krude H. 2022. Target Diseases for Neonatal Screening in Germany. *Dtsch Arztebl Int* 119(17):306-16. doi: 10.3238/arztebl.m2022.0075

**61.** Gabinet de Comunicació. [La Fe participates in a newborn screening project to detect more than 300 rare diseases]. *comunica.gva.es/va/detalle?id=389413499* [Accessed: 27/05/25]

**62.** Health New Zealand. 2024. *Newborn metabolic screening programme: guidelines for health practitioners*. Wellington: Te Whatu Ora.

**63.** Italian government. 2025. [First update of the decree of the President of the Council of Ministers 12 January 2017 in essential levels of care]. Rome: Ministero della Salute.

**64.** Spanish government. [Heel test newborn screening program for congenital diseases]. *sanidad.gob. es/areas/promocionPrevencion/ cribado/cribadoNeonatal/ enfermedadesEndocrinoMetabolicas/ home.htm* [Accessed: 06/06/25]

**65.** Genetic Alliance UK. *Commentary from country experts consulted during research for this report.* 

**66.** US HRSA. Recommended Uniform Screening Panel (RUSP). *hrsa.gov/advisorycommittees/heritable-disorders/rusp* [Accessed: 24/01/25]

**67.** UK NSC. Final data analysis under way to inform SCID screening recommendation. *nationalscreening.blog.gov.uk/2025/03/28/ final-data-analysis-under-way-toinform-scid-screening-recommendation/* [Accessed: 08/04/25]

**68.** UK NSC. SMA Screening ISE Partnership Board update February 2025. *nationalscreening.blog.gov.uk/2025/03/12/ sma-screening-ise-partnership-boardupdate-february-2025/* [Accessed: 13/03/25]

**69.** UK NSC. SMA Screening ISE partnership board updated on NIHR research call. *nationalscreening.blog.gov.uk/2025/06/10/ sma-screening-ise-partnershipboard-updated-on-nihr-research-call/* [Accessed: 11/06/25]

**70.** Bessey A, *et al.* 2020. The costeffectiveness of expanding the UK Newborn Bloodspot Screening Programme to include five additional inborn errors of metabolism. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 6(4). doi: 10.3390/ijns6040093

**71.** Png ME, *et al.* 2022. Benefits and harms adopted by health economic assessments evaluating antenatal and newborn screening programmes in OECD countries: A systematic review of 336 articles and reports. *Social Science & Medicine* 314:115428. doi: 10.1016/j. socscimed.2022.115428

**72.** Centre for Personalised Medicine. 2025. *Making progress in newborn screening.* Oxford: Cambridge Prisms.

**73.** Bean K, *et al.* 2024. Exploring the Cost-Effectiveness of newborn screening for MLD in the UK. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 10(3). doi: 10.3390/ijns10030045

**74.** Imperial College Health Partners. 2018. *A preliminary assessment of the potential impact of rare diseases on the NHS*. ICHP.

#### 75. ONS. Statistical bulletin:

employment in the UK: September 2024. ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/ peopleinwork/employmentandemployee types/bulletins/employmentintheuk/ september2024 [Accessed: 09/05/25]

**76.** Kim DeLuca E, *et al.* 2024. Modernizing newborn screening in the genomic era: importance of Health-Related Quality of Life. *PharmacoEconomics* 8(6):787-92. doi: 10.1007/s41669-024-00528-0

**77.** Ulph F, Bennett R. 2023. Psychological and ethical challenges of introducing whole genome sequencing into routine newborn screening: Lessons learned from existing newborn screening. *New Bioeth* 29(1):52-74. doi: 10.1080/20502877.2022.2124582

**78.** Ulph F, *et al.* 2020. Consent for newborn screening: screening professionals' and parents' views. *Public Health* 178:151-8. doi: 10.1016/j. puhe.2019.08.009

**79.** PET. Genome profiling at birth – is this the future we want for our children? *progress.org.uk/genome-profiling-at-birthis-this-the-future-we-want-for-our-children/* [Accessed: 28/01/25]

**80.** Tuff-Lacey A, *et al.* 2023. *The Generation Study protocol (v3.0).* London: Genomics England.

**81.** YouGov. Almost seven in ten people would back genome sequencing for newborn babies. *yougov.co.uk/ health/articles/37552-people-supportgenome-testing-newborn-babies* [Accessed: 12/02/25]

**82.** Bick D, *et al.* 2022. Newborn screening by genomic sequencing: opportunities and challenges. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 8(3):40. doi: 10.3390/ijns8030040

**83.** Pichini A, *et al.* 2022. Developing a national newborn genomes program: An approach driven by ethics, engagement and co-design. *Front Genet* 13:866168. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.866168

**84.** Genomics England. First newborn babies tested for over 200 genetic conditions as world-leading study begins in NHS hospitals. *genomicsengland.co.uk/ news/first-newborn-babies-tested-forover-200-genetic-conditions-as-worldleading-study-begins-in-nhs-hospitals* [Accessed: 22/10/24]

**85.** UK NSC. Simple screening comparisons between countries mask complex differences. *nationalscreening.blog. gov.uk/2023/02/15/simple-screeningcomparisons-between-countries-maskcomplex-differences/* [Accessed: 11/10/24] **86.** Canada's Drug Agency. 2025. *Toward a future Pan-Canadian coordinated approach for newborn screening*. Ontario: CDA-AMC.

**87.** Mackie A. 2017. UK National Screening Committee Criteria: clarification of two misunderstandings. *Eur J Hum Genet* 25(7):791. doi: 10.1038/ejhg.2017.56

**88.** UK NSC. UK NSC evidence review process. *gov.uk/government/ publications/uk-nsc-evidence-reviewprocess/uk-nsc-evidence-review-process* [Accessed: 24/11/24]

**89.** UK NSC. Guidance: Disease, clinical effectiveness and cost effectiveness modelling. *gov.uk/government/publications/uk-nsc-disease-clinical-effectiveness-and-cost-effectiveness-modelling/uk-nsc-disease-clinical-effectiveness-and-cost-effectiveness-modelling* [Accessed: 14/11/24]

**90.** NICE. First gene therapy for rare genetic neurodegenerative disorder in children. *nice.org.uk/news/articles/ first-gene-therapy-for-rare-genetic- neurodegenerative-disorder-in-children* [Accessed: 01/06/25]

**91.** NICE. What is NICE's severity modifier? *indepth.nice.org.uk/what-is-nices-severitymodifier/index.html* [Accessed: 04/06/25]

**92.** UK NSC. MLD consultation and recommendation 2023. *view-health-screening-recommendations.service.gov.uk/metachromatic-leukodystrophy/* 

**93.** Valcárcel-Nazco C, *et al.* 2023. Development of newborn screening policies in Spain 2003-2022: what do we actually need to reach an agreement? *Rare Disease Orphan Drugs J* 2(4):19. doi: 10.20517/rdodj.2023.14

**94.** Tangeraas T, *et al.* 2020. Performance of Expanded Newborn Screening in Norway Supported by Post-Analytical Bioinformatics Tools and Rapid Second-Tier DNA Analyses. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 6(3):51. doi: 10.3390/ijns6030051

**95.** Irish government. 2021. *Processes in use to inform the expansion of newborn bloodspot screening programmes: Protocol.* Dublin: HIQA.

**96.** Giżewska M, *et al.* 2020. Newborn screening for SCID and other severe primary immunodeficiency in the Polish-German transborder area: experience from the first 14 months of collaboration. *Front Immunol* 11:1948. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2020.01948

**97.** German government. [No. 797 newborn screening for sickle cell disease (SCD)]. Berlin: IQWiG. **98.** IQWiG. [Newborn screening for sickle cell disease can prevent deaths]. *iqwig.de/en/presse/press-releases/ press-releases-detailpage\_10045.html* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**99.** Heather N, *et al.* 2022. Introducing newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency—the New Zealand experience. *International Journal of Neonatal Screening* 8(2):33.

**100.** Woodcock IR, *et al.* 2025. Costeffectiveness of newborn screening for SMA in Australian hospitals. *Neurol Therapy* 14(3):1007-22. doi: 10.1007/ s40120-025-00744-8

**101.** Health New Zealand. Deciding to screen for SMA. *tewhatuora.govt.nz/ health-services-and-programmes/newborn- metabolic-screening-programme/spinal- muscular-atrophy#deciding-to-screen- newborns-for-sma* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**102.** Heather N, *et al.* 2024. Counting conditions on newborn bloodspot screening panels in Australia and New Zealand. *International Journal of Neonatal Screening* 10(3):47.

**103.** French government. 2022. *Inborn errors of metabolism: assessment of expanded newborn screening using tandem mass spectrometry in France (part 2).* Paris: HAS.

**104.** Australian government. 2024. *Our national decision-making pathway.* Department of Health DaA.

**105.** G-BA. Patient involvement. *g-ba.de/english/structure/patient/* [Accessed: 17/03/25]

**106.** Italian government. *Provisions for the initiation of newborn screening for diagnosis early hereditary metabolic diseases.* (16A08059) (GU Serie Generale n.267 del 15-11-2016). Rome: Ministero della Salute.

**107.** UNIAMO, *et al.* EURORDIS - Rare Diseases Europe. Position paper on extended newborn screening (Italy).

**108.** ISS. [Newborn screening]. *iss.it/en/ screening-neonatali/-/asset\_publisher/ BheO9tMYPdo8/content/id/3635515* [Accessed: 05/06/25]

**109.** Couce ML, *et al.* 2025. Current situation and new steps in newborn screening in Spain. *Anales de Pediatría* 102(3):503775. doi: 10.1016/j. anpede.2025.503775

**110.** Spanish government. [The Ministry of Health presents to the Council of Ministers the new neonatal screenings that are going to be implemented in the common portfolio of services]. *sanidad. gob.es/gabinete/notasPrensa.do?id=6400* [Accessed: 06/06/25]

**111.** Jezela-Stanek A, *et al.* 2022. Molecular background and disease prevalence of biotinidase deficiency in a Polish population-data based on the National Newborn Screening Programme. *Genes (Basel)* 13(5). doi: 10.3390/genes13050802

**112.** Kotulska K, *et al.* 2022. Newborn screening and gene therapy in SMA: Challenges related to vaccinations. *Front Neurol* 13:890860. doi: 10.3389/ fneur.2022.890860

**113.** SMA NBS Alliance. Status of SMA screening in Europe map. *sma-screening-alliance.org/map* [Accessed: 10/12/24]

**114.** Polish government. 2024. [Amendement No. 78/2024 on the draft health policy program "Newborn screening program in the Republic of Poland for 2019-2026" (October 31, 2024)]. Warsaw: AOTMIT.

**115.** OSN. Screening for lysosomal pathologies and SCID: a mapping of the Italian situation. *osservatorioscreening.it/ screening-per-patologie-lisosomiali-e-scid-una-mappatura-della-situazione-italiana/* [Accessed: 22/01/25]

**116.** OSN. Neonatal SMA screening: already active in fourteen Italian regions and being introduced in three more. osservatorioscreening.it/screeningneonatale-sma-gia-attivo-in-sette-regioniitaliane-e-in-via-di-introduzione-in-altrequattro/ [Accessed: 22/01/25]

**117.** Taruscio D, Piccioli A. 2023. Newborn screening in Italy: a unique program of public health in Europe. Editorial. *Annali dell'ISS* 59(1):1-3. doi: 10.4415/ ann\_23\_01\_01

**118.** SMA UK. Progress towards newborn screening for SMA in the UK. *smauk.org. uk/news/planning-for-the-in-service-evaluation/* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**119.** UK NSC. Nearly 200 people respond to UK NSC stakeholder survey. *nationalscreening.blog.gov.uk/2025/04/24/ nearly-200-people-respond-to-uk-nscstakeholder-survey/* [Accessed: 25/04/25]

**120.** Genetic Alliance UK. Engaging with small and micro patient advocacy groups. geneticalliance.org.uk/support-and-information/resources-for-individuals-and-organisations/engaging-with-small-and-micro-patient-advocacy-groups/

**121.** Norburn L, Thomas L. 2021. Expertise, experience, and excellence. Twenty years of patient involvement in health technology assessment at NICE: an evolving story. *International J Tech Assess HC* 37(1):e15. doi: 10.1017/S0266462320000860

**122.** G-BA. [Patient Participation Unit of the G-BA]. *patientenvertretung*. *g-ba.de/wer-wir-sind/stabsstellepatientenbeteiligung/* [Accessed: 17/03/25]

**123.** Newborn Screening Advisory Panel. 2024. *Pan-Canadian guidance for newborn screening*. Ontario: Canada's Drug Agency.

**124.** Australian Health Ministers' Advisory Council. 2018. *Newborn Bloodspot Screening National Policy Framework*. Canberra: Department of Health DaA.

**125.** NZ National Screening Unit. 2011. *Newborn Metabolic Screening Programme policy framework*. Wellington: Ministry of Health.

**126.** French government. [Article 2 of Order of 31 July 2024 amending the Order of 22 February 2018 on the organisation of the national newborn screening programme using medical biology examinations]. Paris: Légifrance.

**127.** Swedish government. 2023. [National screening programme for newborns: model of assessment, implementation and follow-up]. Stockholm: Socialstyrelsen.

**128.** Ghosh S, *et al.* 2023. [Newborn screening for SCID in Germany]. *Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz* 66(11):1222-31. doi: 10.1007/s00103-023-03773-6

**129.** Müller-Felber W, *et al.* 2023. Newborn screening SMA - from pilot project to nationwide screening in Germany. *J Neuromuscul Dis* 10(1):55-65. doi: 10.3233/ jnd-221577

**130.** Lobitz S, *et al.* 2021. Introduction of universal newborn screening for sickle cell disease in germany—a brief narrative review. *International Journal of Neonatal Screening* 7(1):7.

**131.** AFM-Téléthon. Positive opinion from the HAS on the national expansion of newborn screening for SMA. *institutmyologie.org/en/2024/07/22/positiveopinion-from-the-has-on-the-nationalexpansion-of-newborn-screening-for-sma* [Accessed: 09/04/25]

**132.** Charles River Associates SE. 2022. *Supporting patient advocacy for newborn screening (toolkit)*. SMA Europe.

**133.** Irish Department of Health. About the National Screening Advisory Comittee (NSAC). *gov.ie/en/department-of-health/ publications/about-the-nationalscreening-advisory-committee-nsac/* [Accessed: 20/04/25] **134.** Irish Medical Times. Two years on, promising conditions yet to be added to newbon 'heel prick' test. *imt.ie/news/ two-years-on-promised-new-conditions- yet-to-be-added-to-newborn-heel-prick- test-01-04-2025* [Accessed: 20/05/25]

**135.** Beck M, *et al.* Decision-making about newborn screening panels in Canada: risk management and public participation. In: Gattinger M, editor. Democratizing Risk Governance: Bridging Science, Expertise, Deliberation and Public Values. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2023. p. 217-43.

**136.** German government. Ordinance on the participation of patients in statutory health insurance (Patient Participation Ordinance - PatBeteiligungsV). *gesetzeim-internet.de/patbeteiligungsv/ BJNR275300003.html* [Accessed: 17/03/25]

**137.** G-BA. Patient representatives at the G-BA. *patientenvertretung.g-ba.de/ wer-wir-sind/patientenvertreterinnenund-patientenvertreter-beim-g-ba/* [Accessed: 17/03/25]

**138.** Bag Selbsthilfe e.V. [Newborn screening: Patient advocacy calls for the inclusion of MLD]. *bag-selbsthilfe. de/aktuelles/nachrichten/detail/news/ pressemitteilung-neugeborenen-screeningpatientenvertretung-fordert-die-aufnahmeder-metachromatischen-leukodystrophie-mld* 

**139.** G-BA. [Newborn screening is expected to be expanded]. *patientenvertretung.g-ba.de/neuigkeiten/ methodenbewertung/neugeborenenscreening-wird-voraussichtlich-erweitert* [Accessed: 17/03/25]

**140.** UK NSC. Recommendations (newborn screening). *view-health-screening-recommendations.service.gov.uk* [Accessed: 09/01/25]

**141.** Lund AM, *et al.* 2020. Danish expanded newborn screening is a successful preventive public health programme. *Dan Med J* 67(1).

**142.** Lund AM, *et al.* 2012. Biochemical screening of 504,049 newborns in Denmark, the Faroe Islands and Greenland: experience and development of a routine program for expanded newborn screening. *Mol Genet Metab* 107(3):281-93. doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2012.06.006

**143.** Lund AM, *et al.* 2021. Use of molecular genetic analyses in Danish routine newborn screening. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 7(3). doi: 10.3390/ijns7030050

**144.** De Laet C, *et al.* 2016. *Multi criteria decision analysis to select priority diseases for newborn blood screening (Report 267).* Brussels: Belgian Health Care Knowledge Centre (KCE).

**145.** US HRSA. Committee approach to evaluating the condition review report. *hrsa.gov/advisory-committees/ heritable-disorders/decision-matrix* [Accessed: 08/04/25]

**146.** Newborn Screening Ontario. About the NSO Advisory Council. *newbornscreening.on.ca/en/about-us/ nso-governance/* [Accessed: 02/02/25]

**147.** Australian government. Medical Services Advisory Committee (MSAC) process. *msac.gov.au/how-msac-works/ process* [Accessed: 15/01/25]

**148.** Australian government. 2023. *Public consultation on the expansion of newborn bloodspot screening*. Canberra: Department of Health DaA.

**149.** Matthews G. 2011. *Genes, society and the future: Newborn screening: present and future.* Dunedin: Human Genome Research Project.

**150.** US HRSA. Meeting minutes (August 2024). *hrsa.gov/advisorycommittees/heritable-disorders/meetings/ august-2024* [Accessed: 15/04/25]

**151.** Baby's First Test. *babysfirsttest.org/ newborn-screening/about-babys-first-test* [Accessed: 09/04/25]

**152.** NORD. CEO statement on the termination of the Advisory Committee on Heritable Disorders in Newborns and Children. *rarediseases.org/ceostatement-on-termination-of-achdnc/* [Accessed: 12/04/25]

**153.** Scyne Advisory. 2024. *Newborn bloodspot screening expansion: readiness assessment framework executive summary.* Canberra: Department of Health DaA.

**154.** Australian government. MSAC applications. *msac.gov.au/applications* [Accessed: 01/06/25]

**155.** Helvet Health, ArchAngel MLD Trust. 2021. *The case for expanding newborn screening in the UK*.

**156.** Albersen M, *et al.* 2023. Sexspecific newborn screening for X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy. *Journal of inherited metabolic disease* 46(1):116-28. doi: doi:10.1002/jimd.12571

**157.** Kemper AR, *et al.* 2017. Newborn screening for X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy: evidence summary and advisory committee recommendation. *Genet Med* 19(1):121-6. doi: 10.1038/ gim.2016.68 **158.** Jansen ME, *et al.* 2021. Expanded neonatal bloodspot screening programmes: an evaluation framework to discuss new conditions with stakeholders. *Front Pediatr* 9:635353. doi: 10.3389/ fped.2021.635353

**159.** HAS. [Newborn screening: the HAS is part of the national programme]. *has-sante.fr/jcms/p\_3296719* [Accessed: 20/04/25]

**160.** D O, *et al.* 2016. Expanded newborn screening by mass spectrometry: New tests, future perspectives. *Mass spectrometry reviews* 35(1):71-84. doi: doi:10.1002/mas.21463

**161.** Stark Z, Scott RH. 2023. Genomic newborn screening for rare diseases. *Nature Reviews Genetics* 24(11):755-66. doi: 10.1038/s41576-023-00621-w

**162.** ICoNS. Global projects (pilots) [online]. *iconseq.org/global-projects* [Accessed: 15/10/24]

**163.** Ferlini A, *et al.* 2023. Rare diseases' genetic newborn screening as the gateway to future genomic medicine: the Screen4Care EU-IMI project. *Orph J Rare Diseases* 18(1):310. doi: 10.1186/s13023-023-02916-x

**164.** Australian government. 2025. *Newborn Bloodspot Screening: Our national decision-making pathway*. Sydney: Department of Health DaA.

**165.** Cornel MC. 2015. [New recommendations for the Dutch neonatal screening programme. A report from the Health Council of the Netherlands]. *Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd* 159:A9115.

**166.** Health Council of the Netherlands. 2015. *Neonatal screening: new recommendations*. The Hague: Gezondheidsraad.

**167.** Dutch government. 2022. *Stakeholders of the neonatal heel prick screening (NHS) in the Netherlands*. Bilthoven: RIVM.

**168.** Burlina A, *et al.* 2022. A new approach to objectively evaluate inherited metabolic diseases for inclusion on newborn screening programmes. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 8(2). doi: 10.3390/ijns8020025

**169.** Wilson JM, Jungner G. 1968. Principles and practice of screening for disease. *World Health Organization Public Health Papers* 34.

**170.** Jones SA, *et al.* 2022. Application of a novel algorithm for expanding newborn screening for IMDs across Europe. *Int J Neonatal Screen* 8(1):20.

**171.** MHRA. What's on offer in the ILAP. gov. uk/government/publications/innovativelicensing-and-access-pathway-ilap/whatson-offer-in-the-ilap [Accessed: 20/05/25] **172.** CHU Dijon Bourgogne. The PERIGENOMED Project. *chu-dijon.fr/ perigenomed-project* [Accessed: 06/04/25]

**173.** HAS. Public health guideline: newborn screening for SMA. advance assessment of extension of screening to the general population in France. *has-sante.fr/jcms/p\_3451353/en/newborn-screening-for-spinal-muscular-atrophy-advance-assessment-of-extension-of-screening-to-the-general-population-in-france [Accessed: 09/04/25]* 

**174.** Screen4Care. Screen4Care's dual approach to accelerate rare disease diagnosis. *screen4care.eu/ research-and-innovation/dual-approach* [Accessed: 10/01/25]



#### **Registered address:**

#### **Genetic Alliance UK**

The Clock Tower 5 Farleigh Court Old Weston Road Flax Bourton Bristol BS48 1UR

geneticalliance.org.uk

- **6** 0330 124 0441
- contactus@geneticalliance.org.uk
- GeneticAllianceUK
- X @GeneticAll\_UK

Registered charity numbers: 1114195 and SC039299. Registered company number: 05772999.